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                            MINUTES OF THE PLANNING COMMISSION MEETING

 EAGLE MOUNTAIN, UTAH

Eagle Mountain City Offices

1680 E. Heritage Dr

Eagle Mountain, UT  84043

July 22, 2003


Co - Chair Chris Kemp called the meeting to order at 6:04 p.m.




Roll Call:  

Commissioners present: Chris Kemp, Leslie Montgomery, and Richard Steinkopf.  Jeff Love arrived at 6:10 p.m.  Diane Jacob was also in attendance as the City Council liaison. 


Others Present:


Wendy Minks, resident; Doug McDougal, Eagle Top LLC; Roberta Catmill, resident; Debbie Thurbeer, 
resident; Mike Wren, Eagle Mountain Properties; Kent Burningham, Spectrum Development; Jason 
Clawson and Steve Young, Development Associates; Rex and Lisa Amendola, resident; Christine 
Ross, resident.

City Staff:  


City Planner:

Shawn Warnke


City Engineer:

Korey Walker


Planning Assistant:
Angela Cox

1.
Pledge of Allegiance: 

Chris Kemp led the Commission and audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.

2.
Identification of Voting Commissioners:

Chris Kemp, Jeff Love, Leslie Montgomery, and Richard Steinkopf.

3.
Declaration of Conflicts of Interest:

None.

4. Report from City Council Member:


Diane Jacob reported that the City Council discussed the proposed Annexation Policy Plan on July 15, 
2003.
5.
Approval of Minutes


A.
February 25, 2003


B.
April 22, 2003


C.
June 10, 2003


D.
June 24, 2003

MOTION:
Richard Steinkopf moved to approve the minutes for February 25, 2003, April 22, 2003, June 10, 2003, and June 24, 2003.



Leslie Montgomery seconded the motion.  Ayes: 3 , Nays: 0.  Motion passed.  

6.
Agenda Items

A.
The Woods (Formerly know as The Links), Preliminary Plat, Action Item- Public Hearing  
Shawn Warnke explained that the Woods is located directly southwest of the Overland Trails Phase 1 & 2.  The applicant is proposing to construct 15 lots with an average lot size of 10,000 square feet during the first phase. The City’s development standards require that the streetlights be installed with subdivisions.
The Public Hearing opened at 6:29 p.m.

Lisa Amendola questioned the lot sizes within this subdivision.  Mr. Burningham responded.  Ms. Amendola also expressed her concern with the traffic that this subdivision would create.

Debbie Thurbeer explained her concern that the original master developers had told Overland Trails residents that this property would be an equestrian center and now it was being proposed to build a small lot subdivision.

Mike Wren responded by explaining that on the original master plan there was transitions from equestrian to residential subdivisions.  Eagle Mountain Properties feels that this subdivision is compatible in the proposed area and provides the proper buffering.  
Ms. Amendola questioned whether The Woods would have CC&R’s.

Mr. Burningham stated that this subdivision would have CC&R’s and a Home Owners Association.

Clint Chidaster expressed his appreciation on the information provided to inform residents.  He stated his concern with the amount of buffering in that he felt it was inadequate between the different uses.  He also stated that he would feel more comfortable with this subdivision if it had animal rights.  He is concerned that animal rights may eventually be taken away from residents in Overland Trails.

Mr. Warnke suggested putting potential home owners in The Woods subdivision on notice that Overland Trails is an equestrian subdivision.
Mr. Chidaster also expressed his concern with traffic and the amount of children in the subdivisions.  He stated that he is not aware of any signage on speed limits, or child at play/slow type signage.

Mr. Walker stated that this issue would need to be brought to the Public Works Department.

Rex Amidolla stated that he would like to see the lots that abut Overland Trails have small animal rights.

Mr. Wren stated that he feels it is very important to maintain Overland Trails as an equestrian subdivision.  He also feels that language needs to be recorded to put future home owners, of properties surrounding Overland Trails on notice that Overland Trails is an equestrian subdivision.

Mr. Chidaster questioned if there was a master plan that The Woods would be a part of.  Mr. Burningham responded.
The Public Hearing closed at 7:04 p.m.

Leslie Montgomery explained her concerns with transitioning.  She stated that she was not comfortable with the lot size.
Richard Steinkopf questioned if there was street lights in Overland Trails and what the City requires.  Mr. Walker explained.  Discussion ensued.  
Mr. Steinkopf also questioned four way stops in the Overland Trails subdivision.  Mr. Walker stated that a warrant study would need to be done to change the signage.
Jeff Love stated that he is not concerned with the transitioning.
Mr. Walker asked Mr. Burningham if they plan to do a large Preliminary Plat for the remainder of property to be developed in the future.  Mr. Burningham stated that they would do a Preliminary Plat for the remainder of the property with the next phase.

MOTION:
Richard Steinkopf moved that the Planning Commission approve the 


Preliminary Plat for The Woods development subject to the following conditions:

1. NOTICE ON PLAT.  That the plat contain a note that puts property owners on 
notice that The Woods is adjacent to a subdivision that has approved 
equestrian uses.

2. ANIMAL RIGHTS.  That there are no animal rights associated with this 
subdivision.  This restriction should be contained in the CC&R’s.

3. PHASE TWO.  That the Preliminary Plat for second phase of this project 
contains the remaining 20 acres in which the Applicant has an option 
to purchase.

4. PRIVACY FENCING.  That privacy fencing is constructed adjacent to the 
equestrian trail.

5. WARRANT STUDY.  That a warrant study be performed for crosswalks and 
signage to mitigate potential impacts of the traffic.

6. ROW IMPROVEMENTS.  That the ROW and street improvements (half width 
plus 10’) be constructed to the southerly boundary of lot 8.

7. STREET NAMES. That the proposed street names be added to the plat.

8. COUNTY BOOK & PAGE. That the adjacent ownership be identified with 
the county book and page.  Also that the county book and page be 
added for Overland Trails Phase 2.

9. EASEMENT. That a PUE easement be provided for the south easterly 
road (for off site dry utilities). 

10. TABULATION TABLE. That the tabulation table lacks: average lot size, 
total street acreage, and total acreage of parks and open space. 

11. VICINTY MAP. That a vicinity map be added to the plat.

12. CONSTRUCTION FENCE. That a construction fence be added with the 
final drawings

13. CAPACITY.  That the preliminary dry utility plans verify capacity in the 
systems.   

14. EASEMENT. That an easement be given for the storm drain pond and an 
agreement for the overflow.  

15. MANHOLE SIZING. That the manhole be upsized to a five foot to 
accommodate the proposed three lines that connect to the manhole 
near lot 4.

16. STORM DRAIN PIPING. That storm drain piping is concrete pipe in 
roadways with 
option of HDPE outside of ROW. 

17. WATER VALVES. That water valves be added to the T intersections.

18. FEE IN LIEU. That the developer pays a fee in lieu for neighborhood park 
requirements.

19. BLOW OFF VALVE. That a blow off valve is needed near lot 7 with 
additional valves at the T.

20. LOOPING. That the gas system is looped.

21. PLAT. That the correct ownership and acknowledgement be used on the 
plat.
Jeff Love seconded the motion.  Ayes: 4, Nays: 0.  Motion passed.

Diane Jacob stated that she would like The Woods Preliminary Plat application to be reviewed by the City Council.

B.
Eagle Top, Preliminary Plat and Final Plat, Public Hearing- Action Item



Shawn Warnke explained that the proposed subdivision is located directly south of the 


constructed Porter’s Crossing Subdivision and north of the approved Kiowa Valley Subdivision.  

Additionally, this parcel is west of the Freemont Springs Subdivision.
The applicant is proposing that this subdivision be subject to The Ranches Design Guidelines rather than the City’s Architectural Standards.  This will allow the developer to construct homes that have front entry garages.  For architectural continuity it is also reasonable that this parcel which is an island in The Ranches Master Development be subject to the architectural standards of the surrounding subdivisions.  The applicant needs to work with The Ranches to complete the administrative issues of becoming apart of The Ranches Homeowners Association.  Additionally, this development will be subject to The Ranches Design Review Committee approval for the subdivision and house plans. 

Eagle Top Subdivision needs to provide another right of way (ROW) into the southern portion of the subdivision for the looping of utilities and a secondary access.  The Applicant has discussed with the developer of Kiowa Valley the purchase of lot 4 to provide this access.  The City Council’s approval of Kiowa Valley required the developer to hold the sell of lot 4 until November 4, 2003.  The original developer committed to the City Council to work in good faith to accommodate the secondary ROW into the Eagle Top Subdivision.  

Mr. Warnke explained that this subdivision has some issues with topography.  Discussion ensued. 

The applicant, Doug McDougal explained that they are proposing that the trail be natural cut. Discussion ensued on the trails.

The Public Hearing opened at 7:43 p.m.  There were no comments and subsequently the public hearing closed.
The Commission, Staff, and applicant discussed grading.

MOTION:
Jeff Love moved that the Planning Commission approve the Preliminary 


Plat and recommend approval of the Final Plat to the City Council for 


Eagle Top Subdivision subject to the following conditions:

1. BUY IN COSTS. The applicant works with the City Engineer to identify the “buy in cost” for the capital facilities.

2. 
3. PARK FEE. That the required park improvements are satisfied with the payment of a fee in lieu.  

4. HOA. That the applicant works with The Ranches to complete the administrative issues of becoming apart of The Ranches Homeowners Association.  
5. DESIGN REVIEW COMMITTEE.  That The Ranches Design Review Committee approves the subdivision and house plans for this development.
6. DRVIEWAYS. That all driveways in this subdivision not exceed 12 percent. 

7. FILL EASEMENTS. That lots 5-8 with the potential fill easements are shown on the plat and that there are adjustments to the PUE slopes.

8. STORM DRAIN CALCULATIONS. Calculations show that Clark Circle is unable to maintain a 10 foot travel lanes in both directions. 

9. DRY UTILITY PLANS. That the dry utility plans are: approved; that a streetlight is added at the intersection of Golden Eagle Road and Eagle Court; and the lot number match the civil plans. 

10. 
11. ENGINEERING REQUIREMENTS. That the City Engineer approves of the remaining engineering requirements upon submittal.   

12. BUILDING PAD.  That each lot has a building pad sufficient to construct a dwelling according to the required setbacks and dwelling size.

13. FIRE ACCESS.  That the Fire Chief approves of an adequate brush truck access to the open space.

14. SECONDARY ACCESS.  That the secondary access through Kiowa Valley be eliminated.  Utility systems are still required to be looped.

15. TRAIL.  That the trail through the open space be constructed with a weed barrier and rock surface.
Leslie Montgomery seconded the motion.  Ayes: 4, Nay: 0.  Motion passed.

C. Silver Lake Ranch, Final Plat of Phase 1, Action Item


Diane Jacob reqused herself for this item.


Silver Lake is located east of Smith Ranch on the South Side of Pony Express Parkway (as it is 

extended).

This Master Development Plan has approved 348 units as a density ceiling; the applicant is proposing 333 dwelling units for this plat. 

Development Associates made the commitment that the project will use the following standards for single-family lot requirements: a minimum lot size of 6,000 square feet; an average lot size of 7,500 square feet; and have lot frontage no less than 60 feet.  The developer has complied with these standards (one small exception to trivial to be concerned with).

Steve Young stated that there is a mound located in the southwest corner of the plat.  Development Associates is requesting permission to level that area.  The Silver Lake Development would be constructing lots and a road where the mound is.  The Planning Commission felt that having this mound leveled would not have an adverse impact on the characteristic of the area.

The Planning Commission and the applicant discussed the need of a restroom and pavilion area for the Amphitheater Park.  The applicant did not know if this would be something they would be able to do; however they will look into the cost. 

MOTION:
Leslie Montgomery moved that the Planning Commission recommend approval 

of the Final Plat for Silver Lake Phase 1 subject to the following conditions:

1. TEMPORARY TURNAROUNDS. That lots 179 and 180 are not eligible for building permits until the road is extended over Tickville Wash since a temporary turnaround cannot be constructed.

2. DRIVEWAYS. That there is no driveway entrances from Silver Lake Parkway. That all single-family housing has a driveway length of 20 feet.

3. NEIGHBORHOOD PARK REQUIREMENTS.  That the applicant demonstrates how the neighborhood park requirements are satisfied.

4. LANDSCAPING PLAN.  That the landscaping plans meet the requirements of the Development Code. 

5. CONSTRUCTION PLAN.  That the construction plans meet the requirements of the Development Code.

6. PLAT.  That the plat meets the requirements of the Development Code.  

7. TRAILS.  That certain cross sections of the trail is permitted to be reduced to 6’ and that the park strips be reduced to 5’ in these areas.  The trail is to meander when possible in these areas.  The remainder of the trail shall be 8’.

Jeff Love seconded the motion. Ayes: 4, Nays: 0.  Motion passed.


D.
Jacob’s Well (R-6 N-3), Final Plats A & B- Action Item





Shawn Warnke explained that the proposed Jacob’s Well Subdivision is located 


in Smith Ranch south of the approved Liberty Farms Subdivision and west of the 


O’Fallon’s Bluff Subdivision.    

There remains special consideration that must exist with the approval of this subdivision.  Specifically, these considerations include the driveways and grading plans. The following is a brief explanation of the aforementioned considerations:

The City Development Code restricts the grades of driveways to a maximum grade of 8 percent. (See Section 23.5.2.)  In conversations with members of the DRC (Building Official, City Engineer, and City Planner) it has been determined that this standard is too restrictive.  For this reason it is recommended that driveways regardless of the subdivision not exceed 12 percent.  This recommendation was embodied in the proposed amendment to the Development Code.  The Planning Commission can recommend approval of this standard for this specific subdivision under the provisions of the alternate design guidelines allowed in the Development Code which is also done for setbacks that vary from the City’s standard in the Development Code.     
The subdivision will be approved with a detailed grading plan.  Notes on the plats notify contractors of the approved grading plans.  If the property owners desire to grade their lot differently then the approved plan they must submit a revised grading plan for approval.  It should be anticipated that there will be several property owners that will likely revise their grading plan or will need to find a house plan to fit the topography.  

It will be the responsibility of the Building Department to work with individual property owners at the building permit stage to ensure that the special considerations are met.  On July 2, 2003, the Building Official and Applicant met on site to discuss the driveways and grading plan.  With the measures that are being proposed the Building Official feels comfortable ensuring that the special considerations will be satisfied.  

Mr. Warnke discussed the importance for trail segments to be connected.  One such connection that needs to occur is the connection from Porter’s Crossing Parkway to the Grant Smith Trailway.  This connection has already been started with the development of Kiowa Valley and the 8’ trail along Golden Eagle Road (which has an upsized ROW of 70’).  Accordingly, the City is trying to work with developers in connecting this trail on Golden Eagle Road and recommends that there be an 8’ trail along the entire frontage of Jacob’s Well.

MOTION:
Leslie Montgomery moved that the Planning Commission recommend approval 


to the City Council for the Final Plat for Jacob’s Well Plats A & B subject to the 


following conditions:
1) PARK FEE.  That the applicant pays a fee in lieu for the parks requirements. 

2) TRAIL. That a construction detail for the trail way be submitted.  

3) DRVIEWAYS. That driveways in these subdivisions not exceed 12 percent. 

4) GRADING PLAN.  That if property owners are desirous to alter the approved grading plan then they will be required to have an individual grading plan approved for their lot.   

5) ENGINEERING REQUIREMENTS. That the City Engineer approves of the remaining engineering requirements upon submittal. 




Jeff Love seconded the motion.  Ayes: 4, Nays: 0.  Motion passed.  

7.
General Discussion/Questions:

Shawn Warnke explained the State’s requirements on annexations and Eagle Mountains proposed Annexation Policy Plan and asked for comments from the Commissioners.
The Planning Commission did not have any comments on the proposed Annexation Policy Plan at the present time.
 8.
Adjournment:
MOTION:
Richard Steinkopf moved to adjourn the meeting at 9:03 p.m.  

 Approved:  ______________________________________ Date: ___________________
                      
Chairman Tom Maher
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